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Roisin Shortall  T.D. 
 
13th March 2024 
 
 
PQ 9705/24:  To ask the Minister for Health if HSE staff returning from career breaks are prevented from returning to work due to 
the recruitment freeze; and if he will make a statement on the matter. -Róisín Shortall 

 
Dear Deputy,  
 
I refer to your recent Parliamentary Question which was sent to the HSE for response.  
 
As you will be aware we are currently engaged in finalising the HSE Pay and Numbers Strategy.  

There has been unprecedented levels of additional Government investment in health in recent years and this has enabled 
significant expansion in our workforce by +26,172 WTE, equating to a 22% increase overall since December 2019, with 8,239 
WTE of these arriving in 2023.  

Despite this very welcome investment, the cost of running our existing services at current levels over 2024 will be a significant 
challenge in the context of the total funding available to the health service in 2024. Therefore our approach for 2024 is one that 
balances the requirement to manage within existing resources, ensuring every means is deployed to respond to need, with that 
of ensuring prudent controls are in place. 

 As we work towards finalising our Pay and Numbers Strategy, this will enable us to set out our available WTE target, including 
that for new service developments in 2024, that will inform decisions at local level on available WTE for filling by all means 
including career break returnees. .  

 
I trust this clarifies and is of some assistance. 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
Marie O’Sullivan 
National HR 
 


